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A warm welcome to new members 

Ian Burfurd 1968 Daimler V8 

Kevin Hall and Lannie Sun 1988 XJS 

David Baggs and Anna Wolski 1969 240 

Great to have you on board. 

Sunday July 10 

12pm 

Take a day out and join us for lunch in 

the gardens at   

Lake Wyaralong Scenic Rim. 

1660 Beaudesert Boonah Rd, Beaudesert. 

RSVP June 30 to Emma                         

goodasgolder@gmail.com 

mailto:lloyd1jaglover@iprimus.com.au
mailto:joy.cooper@cooperation.com.au
mailto:nesjas@bigpond.net.au
mailto:ijlind@bigpond.net.au
mailto:ijlind@bigpond.net.au
mailto:lloyd1jaglover@iprimus.com.au
mailto:goodasgolder@gmail.com






Gympie Rattler Trip.” Driving into the past.”10 to 11 May 2022. 

 
At 0830 on Tuesday 10th May five Couples Joy and Barry Cooper, Lorraine and Lloyd Andersen, Sandy and 
Don Milner, Ruth Body and Phil Sperryn and Jeanette and Ian Lind met at our pre-arranged meeting point at 
the BP Service station on the Pacific Highway at Morayfield. This was for a comfort stop but not a coffee stop 
as we planned to escape the traffic before proceeding further up the highway for our coffee and morning tea. 
Unfortunately as it had been raining solidly for a week in South East Queensland, Emma and Andrew Golder 
withdrew from the excursion a couple of days before, as they did not want to take out their XK150 in the rain. 
 
On our run up to Morayfield we all felt that we had made the right decision by coming. The cloud was higher 
with no rain and the road was fairly dry. However as we set off Northwards we became less sure of our weath-
er decision as the grey stratus cloud began to close in quickly upon and around us. By a few kilometres north 
of the Bribie turn-off the rain began once more to fall. Only two real Jaguars had ventured out, Joy and Barry’s 
2021 white ‘F Pace’, and Lloyd and Lorraine’s silver 2009 ‘XK coupe’. Our other travellers drove a Mazda and a 
sporty Ford Focus RS. I brought along the 2008 Alfa spider, as Jaguar have not yet produced that small four 
cylinder sporty coupe that I have been waiting for since I sold my 1966 E Type roadster in November 2015. 
 
Fortunately despite the rain the traffic heading Northwards was not too heavy and we stayed in convoy most of 
the way. We turned off at exit 215 and arrived at the Yandina Ginger Factory at approx 09:30. The factory was 
larger than I remembered. We spent 40-45 minutes there sitting together under comfortable shelter with coffee 
and scones. Later most of us bought ginger products, and one couple dashed away into the rain to the Maca-
damia nut factory for some nut products. 
 
Just after 10:00 we departed from the Ginger Factory, retraced our route along Pioneer Street  to the rounda-
bout and into Fleming Street, under a low clearance bridge to the junction of the old Bruce Highway. Turning 
right on the green light we proceeded up the old highway through North Arm (an old gold mining town) and on 
to Eumundi. Normally this is a lovely drive with native forests and areas of open countryside. On this day unfor-
tunately the rain came down in bucket loads and the countryside was shrouded in low cloud. Still we were all 
intrepid Jaguar drivers and took this under our belts with typical Jaguar aplomb.  The bitumen was good with 
no potholes despite the earlier February rains. 
 
The convoy drove through a wet and quiet Eumundi Memorial Drive and main street turning right just be-
fore  the old Masonic lodge, to pass the primary school and turn left into Eumundi Range Road. The rain con-
tinued all the way up the Eumundi Range past the ‘CH Ball lookout’. Here we had planned to stop briefly and 
take photos of Mt Erwah and the Jimna  and Conondale Ranges, but we were now up in the Stratus cloud itself 
and the rain fell so heavily that we carried on to Cooroy. Mt Cooroy was shrouded in cloud and not visible. Our 
little convoy proceeded through the outskirts of Cooroy and onto Highway 6 to head towards Pomona and our 
destination, the old Majestic Theatre. After turning off the highway we passed through the  Twenden National 
Park in the Yurol section. There were some fine stands of forest trees  here and the traffic had been minimal 
since we left Yandina This whole district, from Eumundi to Cooroy and Pomona, was once the centre of a busy 
timber-getting industry. Just before we entered Pomona the clouds parted briefly and the rain eased to present 
us with an almost complete view of Mt Pomona, our first visible mountain of the day. 
 
We arrived at Pomona at approximately 10:45 which gave us 15 minutes to park safely and proceed to up the 
road to the Majestic Theatre for our silent movie. A beautifully restored organ creates the mood for the viewers 
providing strong music for dramatic scenes and softer music for romantic scenes during the movie. All speech 
between actors was by sub-titles as was the case for the original silent movies. Our  movie was called ‘The 
First Car’, made in 1926, which was appropriately chosen by our host. He knew we were a car club . It was 
good of them to put it on for us particularly with the organist as well. They don’t usually put on a feature film for 
less than twenty people. We were to be fourteen but ended up being only twelve. The organist was Ron West 
in his late 80’s, and the organ originally came from Chester. It passed through a couple of enthusiasts hands 
before ending up in the Majestic Theatre. I understand it is the only one of its kind still working and fully re-
stored in the world. 
 

After this pleasant interlude out of the rain we jumped back into our vehicles and headed towards Cooran, and 

Kin Kin. The Gin Distillery at Pomona was closed and we did not have time to check out the Bakery. The movie 

had run 25 minutes over time. We needed to be back on the road by 1225 for our lunch time appointment. A 

single lane bridge just out of Pomona reminded me of my childhood when such bridges were common. Next 

turn was towards Cooran, across a railway crossing and past the centre of town. Cooran brewery also was 

closed on Tuesdays.   



After Cooran, the Cooran, Traveston road presented a few potholes which we all expertly dodged. These were 
the only potholes for the trip but puddles were aplenty. Some even flowed across the road. Crossing the Bruce 
highway we passed the Traveston Matilda Kangaroo Service and Rest area and headed on down the Mary Val-
ley Link Road. Left onto Mary Valley road led us to Kandanga. At the Kandanga Pub we retreated out of the 
rain and wind and into the main dining area and ordered our lunches from the menu. From Kandanga there 
were no time restraints and we could relax over lunch until we were ready to head off to Gympie. The original 
Kandanga Pub was burnt down and a new one was built. It’s a low set brick building, with two covered veran-
das and ample parking at the rear. 
 
After we had all had a good chat and a beer or wine we decided to remain in convoy and leave at about 2:30pm 
on our last leg towards Gympie. Retracing our arrival route we turned left past the RV park and bowling club 
and onto Kandanga/Amamour Road.  Another one-lane bridge crossed Kandanga Creek. It was a rattley old 
timber bridge and though a bone shaker was strong, with the rising Kandanga Creek underneath but not yet in 
flood. Some kilometres down the road we passed the Amamoor turn-off to where our train would take us tomor-
row. The country was green and wet and the rain was easing to showers. Our group turned back onto the Mary 
Valley Road past Gilder and Long Flat hill , and eventually reached the Normandy Bridge over the Mary River 
and on to Monkland where we arrived at the Great Eastern Hotel. Here we met Tony Brett and Jen who had 
driven down from a Sunshine Coast Register trip to Bundaberg. He was driving his late model XJS roadster re-
cently imported from England. It is a rare model with the twin headlights and the six cylinder motor. Tony tells 
me it is one of only thirty-four built. 
 
Nobody wanted to go to the RSL so we ate dinner at the motel restaurant. During dinner we listened to a song 
called ‘Gympie Gold’ on a bluetooth speaker and had a quiz. Some of the answers to the quiz were in the lyrics 
to this song. Prizes from the Yandina Ginger Factory were duly passed out to the winners. The scores weren’t 
very high but this was due to the fact that many of the questions were about what we had expected to see en 
route eg mountains and signs and towns. Of course none of these things were visible in the driving rain so the 
answers were difficult to know. Mobile phones were forbidden. We received unfortunate news in the morning 
that Wendy and Stu Gross had decided not to come because of the torrential rain and fear of flooding in the 
Bribie Island area. Very sad because they are always good company. 
 
On Wednesday the 11th we elected to drive to the Gympie Historic Railway. The convoy went the long way 
round. I lived in Gympie for 9 years through Primary School and some of my high School grades. I hoped peo-
ple enjoyed seeing some of the old pubs and churches and the fire station. At the Gympie Historic Railway Sta-
tion we were met by Lyn and Merv Jackson, another pair whose company we enjoy. They had driven their 
camper van down from somewhere and parked overnight in the carpark at the station and were waiting for 
us.  Shortly afterwards we were called by staff to watch the steam engine arrive at the platform to hitch up to 
the old historic carriages. We were assigned carriage 1702  where we could spread out comfortably. 
 
Despite the rainy weather and mist shrouded hills it was still possible to appreciate the beauty of the Mary Val-
ley with its verdant green vegetation, the grazing cattle and views which are equal to anything you might find in 
Queensland. To add to this we had the clackity-clack of the old three feet six railway gauge and the heady 
smell of burning coal from the train. The greenies would frown upon it, but to me it brings back memories of 
catching steam trains down to the ‘Ecka’ in Brisbane and coming back with my show bags. I will do the Mary 
Valley Rattler again a few more times hopefully in less inclement weather and I hope to encourage other folk in 
the JDCQ to do the same. 
 
I would particularly like to express my thanks to all those brave souls who came out on the run with us. We may 
be retired and have 40 years of driving behind us but we have all the experience needed to handle a Queens-
land rainy day or two. We can stay on the road with the windscreen wipers slap-slapping, whisk through the 
puddles and drive perfectly safely and happily through a ‘trip back in time’. After all they do it in the England all 
the time. 
 





Brisbane Register Event Schedule 2022  

JUNE 14 Tuesday 7.30pm Bi-Monthly Brisbane Register Meeting  

Yeronga Services Club Cnr Fairfield Rd and Kadumba St, Yeronga. Pre-meeting meal/friendship in Bistro. 

Contact Lloyd Andersen or Joy Cooper. 

JUNE 19 Sunday 10am-3pm $2 entry. RACQ Motorfest RNA Showgrounds.  

MotorFest is a community event that celebrates all things motoring. Gate takings are donated to the 

RACQ Foundation to help Queenslanders recover from natural disasters. 

The event includes over 500 vehicles on display along with a kid’s area, trade stalls and the new Future 

Zone which focuses on future mobility as we move towards a more sustainable future.  This year Jaguar is 

the featured marque.  

JUNE 22 WED 6.30pm  9-5  The Musical. $69 senior $89 adults  

Meet at the Lyric Theatre, QPAC to see stars Marina Prior and Casey Donovan bring 

Dolly Parton’s score to stage in a show sparkling with mischief, laughter and affec-

tion. Gold carat fun! 

JULY 10 Sunday 12pm The Overflow Estate 1895.  

Great wine and delicious food in a stunning location. Take your classic motor to lunch at this historic 

property an hours drive from Brisbane in one of The Lonely Planets top     regions to visit in 

2022. Two French chefs offer 2 courses for $62 or 3 courses for $69 while you watch over 

12km of waterfront land on Lake Wyalarong Dam. Visit the historic home or take some wine 

home from the cellar door. 

RSVP June 30 Emma Golder goodasgolder@gmail.com  

AUGUST 16 Bi-monthly Brisbane Register Meeting  

Meeting Tuesday, 7.30pm at Yeronga Services Club cnr Fairfield Rd and Kadumba St, Yeronga.                 

Pre-meeting meal/friendship in  bistro. Contact Lloyd Andersen or Joy Cooper. 

AUGUST 17 WED 12pm Sandstone Point Hotel Lunch. 

Brisbane Register meet up with Sunshine Coast Register for lunch. 

AUGUST 28  A Day in the Country 

SEPTEMBER SUNDAY All British Day. 

OCTOBER  12 WEDNESDAY Gold Coast Boat Cruise 

DECEMBER 3 SATURDAY  Christmas Party Bellbowrie Tavern 

JANUARY 26 Australia Day 



Chassis Based Register invites all members to join us for our monthly 
lunch. 
Venue is normally Karalee Tavern and time is usually Noon on first 
Thursday of the month. 
However, circumstances may alter date and/or venue, so if intending to 
go please contact me. 
Lloyd Andersen on 32948960 or lloyd1jaglover@iprimus.com.au 

You’re Invited to Lunch 

mailto:lloyd1jaglover@iprimus.com.au


22 June 2022, 6.30pm   LYRIC THEATRE QPAC 

 
Don’t forget your 

Covid-19 passport 








